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The Hidden Half: Studies of Plains Indian Women. Edited by Patricia Albers and Beatrice 
Medicine. 
Washington, D. C.: University Press of America, Inc., 1983. 

Amy Zaharlick, OSU, Department of Anthropology 

The Hidden Half is a collection of case studies 
that provides a long-awaited starting point for 
the scientific assessment of the sexual division 
of labor in American Indian communities. It rep-
resents one of the first scholarly treatments of 
Indian women. The volume's papers range from a 
consideration of domestic production to the ideo-
logy of gender. Taken together, these papers 
bring about a significant new understanding of 
both the historical and the contemporary socio-
cultural condition of women in Plains Indian 
societies. 

The data used in these studies are drawn from 
ethnohistorical, ethnological, and contemporary 
field research on northern Plains tribal groups in 
the United States and Canada. Although two papers 
deal with Plains Indian women in the modern reser-
vation era, the book is primarily historical in 
focus, describing women's lives in the pre-reser-
vation period. Most of the popular and scholarly 
literature of the pre- reservation period was focus-
ed on men and their activities. Women, by con-
trast, received very little attention. When they 
were mentioned, their roles, status, and activ-
ities were usually portrayed as trivial and in-
ferior to those of men. This is not surprising as 
most pre-reservation accounts were written by male 
European observers. By examining these accounts 
from a feminist perspective, the contributors to 
The Hidden Half have revealed a radically dif-
ferent picture of the lives and contributions of 
Plains Indian women to their societies. 

The volume's first paper, "New Perspectives on 
Plains Indian Women" by Patricia Albers, serves as 
an introduction to the other papers. Following a 
brief account of the neglect of Plains Indian 
women in the popular literature and the mass 
media, Albers considers their treatment by 
scholars. She notes that studies of American 
Indian women have lagged far behind in the recent 
surge of feminist scholars hip in the humanities 
and social sciences. Albers believes that this is 
due not to a lack of interest, but rat her to a 
pessimistic attitude regarding the availability 
and quality of historical source materials and the 
difficulty of conducting research among contempor-
ary American Indian groups. While acknowledging 
that these problems do hamper the research pro-
cess, Albers points out that important work on a 
wide range of subjects is being accomplished, and 
she offers the papers in this volume as evidence. 

Although the papers offer different philosoph-
ical and theoretical viewpoints, Albers identifies 
four basic themes. The first theme involves 
criticism of the myths and stereotypes regarding 
Plains Indian women's status and role in conven-
tional literature. The second theme concerns the 
expansion and revision of the empirical record on 
women's role, status, identity, and other topics. 
The third theme is theoretical, emphasizing the 
construction of paradigms that reveal the char-
acter and dynamics of Plains Indian women's 
experience and the value of their experiences as 
judged from insider and outsider points of view. 
The final theme deals with the impact of academic 
writings on their female subjects. American 
Indian women are still viewed in terms of stereo-
typical images and are oppressed by their gender, 
class, and ethnic status. Albers concludes with 
the hope that this collection of papers can serve 
as a foundation for bringing about constructive 
changes in how society as a whole views native 
women. 

Following this introduction, the book is 
divided into four parts: Images of Women, Women's 
Work, The Status of Women, and Female Identity. In 
Part I: Images of Women, Katherine Weist in 
"Beasts of Burden and Menial Slaves: Nineteenth-
Century Observations of Northern Plains Indian 
Women" and Alice Kehoe in "The Shackles of Tradi-
tion" identify the kinds of biases that have 
prevailed in the secular and scholarly literature 
on Plains Indian women. Weist examines the ac-
counts of nineteenth-century observers and Kehoe 
reviews the works of American anthropologists. 

Part II: Women's Work contains three papers. 
In "Male/Female Task Differentiation Among the 
Hidatsa: Toward the Development of an Archeo-
logical Approach to the Study of Gender," Janet 
Spector addresses some methodological problems 
involved in trying to identify women's work in the 
archeological record. By examining early histori-
cal accounts of the Hidatsa, she develops a task 
differentiation framework that outlines male and 
female activities, their location of performance, 
the material culture associated with them, and 
other variables . She then uses this information 
to help recognize male and female tasks in the 
archeological data. In the next paper, "Women's 
Work: An Examination of Women's Roles in Plains 
Indian Arts and Crafts," Mary Jane Schneider re-
examines the Plains Indian literature and finds 
revealing data on female contributions to the 



industrial and decorative arts. Her careful exam-
ination demonstrates how a woman's work was valued 
in the past, and how it contributed to her wealth 
and prestige and to that of her family. Schneid-
er's paper illustrates how the empirical record 
can be mined for new data if the right questions 
are asked. In "The Role of Sioux Women in the 
Production of Ceremonial Objects: The Case of the 
Star Quilt," Patricia Albers and Beatrice Medicine 
make a similar point: namely, that the form that 
questions take will influence the intepretive 
results. They believe that misrepresentations of 
women's artistic contributions have been a product 
of inappropriate or biased frames of reference. 
They argue that Sioux women have made and con-
tinue to make important contributions to the 
ceremonial life of their communities. 

Part III: The Status of Women consists of 
papers by Alan Klein and Patricia Albers. Both 
researchers demonstrate how the power and prestige 
of Plains Indian women have changed since the time 
of European contact, and they offer important in-
sights into the contradictions, incongruities, and 
changes in female status. In his paper "The 
Political-Economy of Gender: A 19th Century Plains 
Indian Case Study," Klein describes the relative 
loss of women's political and economic power fol-
lowing the increased use of and dependence upon 
the horse and hide trade. Klein's data were ob-
tained from eighteenth- and nineteenth-century 
accounts of four Plains groups. During that time 
the economy was shifting from a preoccupation with 
subsistence to production for exchange, and with 
it the production relationships between the sexes 
were being altered. He finds that "overall pros-
perity concealed an erosion of women's position 
through her being increasingly circumscribed to a 
few tasks related to processing and domestic 
production." For her paper, "Sioux Women in 
Transition: A Study of Their Changing Status in a 
Domestic and Capitalist Sector of Production," 
Albers used data from her field research with the 
Devil's Lake Sioux. She investigates some of the 

major changes that have taken place in the role 
and status of Sioux women during the last century. 
She concludes that the changes have resulted from 
the interaction between a capitalist system based 
on class hierarchy and surplus value (profit) and 
a domestic production system based on kinship and 
"use value." Her analysis helps to explain why 
some researchers have found Sioux women to have 
high status, while others have observed the 
reverse. 

The last section, Part IV: Female Identity, 
contains two papers. For "Male and Female in 
Traditional Lakota Culture," Raymond DeMallie 
combed ethnographic and ethnohistorical sources 
for data pertaining to the division of labor 
between the sexes. He identifies the cultural 
symbols that define masculinity and femininity, 
and he notes their preeminent importance in 
distinguishing an individual's personal identity. 
In "Warrior Women--Sex Role Alternatives for 
Plains Indian Women," Beatrice Medicine examines 
the cultural descriptions of individuals and their 
activities in the ethnohistorical and ethnographic 
literature. She discovers considerable variation 
in the roles of women and men. She finds that the 
warrior role for women was not a form of deviant 
or idiosyncratic behavior. Rather, it was one of 
several culturally acceptable positions that gave 
Plains Indian women power and prestige in areas 
typically identified as "masculine." 

The papers in this volume challenge many of the 
biases and unsubstantiated assumptions about 
American Indian women in their societies. They 
offer new data and a reinterpretation of the role, 
status, and identity of Plains Indian women. The 
papers reflect solid research and serve as an 
important corrective to the male bias found in 
most Plains Indian studies. This book is a sig-
nificant contribution to the scholarly literature 
in women's studies, ethnic studies, and anthro-
pology. 

Patterns and Perceptions of Menstruation: A World Health Organization Collaborative 
Study. Edited by Barbara Christian and Robert Snowden. 
New York: St. Martin 's Press, 1983. 

Erika Bourguignon, OSU, Department of Anthropology 

This ambitious cross-cultural study deals with 
the experience and perception of menstruation by 
women in 14 socio-cultural groups in ten coun-
tries. In spite of the voluminous literature on 
the general topic--more than 500 sources are 
listed in Appendix A--little is actually known of 
how women in different cultures experience and 
perceive menstruation. The topic is of more than 
academic interest, since it is directly related to 
concerns with family planning. The older ap-

proach, which sought to "sell" women, as "target" 
populations, on available contraceptive methods, 
has been less than fully successful. A newer 
approach seeks to discover women's requirements so 
that satisfactory methods might be devised. The 
editors write: "If ... disturbance of the men-
strual cycle is one of the common side-effects 
associated with the use of modern methods of 
fertility regulation, it is important to determine 
the limits of disturbance or change which the 



users or potential users of such methods will 
tolerate" (p. 1). This study, then, was intended 
to establish a baseline, a knowledge of "normal" 
patterns--that is, patterns as yet undisturbed by 
contraceptive methods. 

In all, data were collected from 5,322 women; 
237 different variables were examined. An initial 
survey of "knowledgeable sources" suggested the 
usefulness of differentiating three categories of 
women: upper status, lower status and Moslem 
women. The following laconic remark cries out for 
further comment: "medically qualified knowledge-
able sources seemed to be unaware of the beliefs 
of a large part of the population which indigenous 
midwives were able to describe in some detail" (p. 
129). The ten countries covered in the study are: 
Egypt, India (high caste and low caste Hindus), 
Indonesia (2 regions), Jamaica, Mexico, Pakistan 
(2 regions), Philippines, Republic of Korea, 
United Kingdom, and Yugoslavia (Moslem and non-
Moslem). In all areas, attitude profiles and 
beliefs were drawn from rural and urban groups, 
high and low status groups and women of three age 
groups. A major methodological problem involved 
gathering data from illiterate women, who were 
taught to use a specially designed self-report 
data card. 

The result is a massive quantity of data, some 
analyzed in the text, and much more presented in 
tabular, but unanalyzed form. Overall, there is 
much that women have in common with regard to 
menstruation: their awareness of patterns and 
concern with regularity, for example. Also, 
induced amenorrhea as associated with fertility 
control is generally unacceptable to women. Some 
previous assumptions are not supported: e.g. mood 
changes are not only linked to urban, highly 

educated women, but occur in "considerable 
proportions" also in rural women in all the 
different societies. On the other hand, some 
correlations, reported without further explana-
tion, suggest the need for further analysis. For 
example, shorter bleeding episodes (1-2 days) are 
more frequently reported by those women who are 
illiterate , those who are rural, and those who 
have the largest number of births and also those 
who are older (over 30). Similarly, urban women 
and those of higher social status are more likely 
to report heavier blood loss, while illiterate, 
rural and low status women are less likely to do 
so. These latter differences, it is suggested by 
the editors, may be due more to perception and 
reporting ability than to actual differences. But 
why should this be so? 

The editors' ethnocentrism appears in a number 
of places, for example when they write that "in 
the majority of cultures a surprisingly large 
proportion of women talk about menstruation with 
their husbands and •.• with female relatives, 
friends or neighbors"(p, 63). We may ask whether 
the fact that upward of 90% of Indian low caste 
women, and almost as large a percentage of high 
caste women, discuss menstrual events with other 
women may not be related to their traditional 
avoidance of cooking and housework during men-
struation? Had this ambitious survey research 
been supplemented by some systematic ethnographic 
study it might have provided explanations for this 
phenomenon as well as answers to other questions 
raised by the massive quantitative findings. 

In addition to the lengthy bibliography, much 
of it annotated, the volume also contains a 
literature review chapter. 

A Map of the New Country: Women and Christianity. By Sara Maitland. 
New York: Routledge & Kegan Paul, 1983. 

B. A. St.Andrews, Upstate Medical Center, State University of New York, Syracuse 

Sara Maitland's epigram from Ursula leGuin 
decidedly centers this study of women within the 
.orthodox Christian churches: "But it is time you 
recalled that, although I am a servant, I am not 
your servant." In A Map of the New Country, Sara 
Maitland certainly sees women as servants, but as 
servants not of Adam but of God. Nor, in Mait-
land's view, is woman's role a subservient one : 
"The women's issue raises for the churches a 
challenge to their whole model of 'ministry"' 
(21). And Maitland considers women "the prophets" 
of this vast and far-reaching change . She uses 
church bulletins, interviews, lyrics from new 
liturgical music, journal entries, and spiritual 
diaries to map out this new terrain. 

That the mass exodus of feminists from the 
orthodox churches has produced a vital and varied 
set of options for women is a fact. This fact need 
not (and should not) undercut the value of fem-
inists who have chos en to remain within the estab-
lished orders . According to evidence compiled by 
Maitland, t hese feminists are forcing strategic 
changes in the r eligious patriarchy. 

Maitland's focus is not on men within the 
church, howev er, but on the active women within 
Christianity . T he chapter on "Communities of 
Faith" indicates the basic approach, her method-
ology. This chapter studies nuns and their 
organizat ions from Holland to Australia to the 
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States to Britain. She reviews the historical 
stereotypes and the actual, historical pressures 
of canonical law upon these various women's or-
ders. 

The changes within these communities (and these 
dedicated women) reflect the larger changes among 
Christian women within orthodoxy. Maitland care-
fully balances objective fact with insightful 
snippets from interviews and diaries. As one 
anonymous British nun exclaims: 

O dear, of course we've changed. 
It's unimaginable. Everything. 
From medieval habits to a style 
that owes more to Marks and 
Spencers than to the traditions 
of Rome. From big houses to 
little. From isolation to public. 
From private holiness to politcal 
activism. From being nuns to, I 
hope, being women. You know, women 
whose job it is to be a nun. (69) 

This chapter on the sisterhood supports Maitland's 
insistence, carried on in a chapter on "Women in 
the Bureaucracies," that women within the churches 
offer to all women a paradigm of non-hierarchical 
organization. 

Other chapters r eview the ancient and recent 
history around ordination, sexist language within 
religious texts and services, and women within the 
male-oriented church agencies. From time to 
time--and despite a sincere interest in digesting 
this history--the reader may feel herself caught 
in a Barbara Pym novel, alas without Pym's elevat-
ing and loving humor. The litany presented in 
Maitland's book is indeed a litany of "excellent 
women" working ardently, tirelessly, and optimist-
ically toward radical change within the Christian 
institutions. 

Many feminists, having left these benumbingly 
misogynist churches, have not left, emotio~ally or 
even spiritually, the women who have remained. 
Maitland's book assures us that orthodox Christian 
women, despite opposition even from women within 
the churches, are working, fighting, even singing 
tog et her. Many feminists within the orthodox 
churches will greet A Map of the New Country as a 
well-researched, searching , careful document of 
progress. 

Maitland k nows the di ffer e nce between a dis-
coverer and a cartographer; s he s ta tes plainly: 
"We need more maps" (193). She is acutely aware 
of the Christian institutions' having destroyed 
former documents by church feminis ts and having 
"belittled or treated on an individualistic or ad 

hoc basis" (193) the desire for feminist reforms. 
And Maitland is equally attuned to "the consistent 
mockery of other feminists who think Church women 
are either crazy or wasting everyone's time" 
(195). 

Since it is her self-appointed duty to present 
issues rather than answers, to attack her may seem 
improvident. Because she's done such a committed 
job of researching church women, criticising her 
interpretations of evidence may seem, at best, 
small-minded and, at worst, uncharitable. Yet her 
somewhat conservative statements do, at times, 
strike nerves. On the need to change sexist lang-
uage, in her chapter "Language and Spirituality," 
Maitland notes the "immediate limitation of the 
'inclusive language theory'" by quoting the 
expanded form of the Credo: 

We believe in one God our Father 
and Mother, the Almighty ••• One 
Lord Jesus Christ and the only 
off-spring of God, eternally 
begotten and born of the mother/ 
father. (174) 

She then interjects: "If you have to balance you 
have to repeat; if you have to repeat this often 
you end up with altogether too many words" 074) • 
Too many for whom? Still, Maitland does present a 
number of linguistic alternatives now being ex-
plored by the Christian churches. One. intri~uing 
alternative is the Liturgy of the Eucharist writ-
ten by the Mother Thunder Mission here in the 
States which, while it hardly proclaims the 
primacy of the Great Goddess, does balance the 
male and female psyches of the celebrants. 

The work of the Mother Thunder group and the 
many organizations striving within the orthodox 

'churches for change indicate precisely how the 
revolutionary theologies of Mary Daly and 
Rosemary Ruether and Carol Christ, among many 
others, are altering the faces (and the facades) 
of Christian churches. Maitland surveys the "new 
country" of Anglicans, Presbyterians, Lutherans, 
and Roman Catholics to show the depth and breadth 
of these quiet, internal revolutions. 

Maitland's aim is to heal the duality at the 
heart of Christian misogyny; this goal necessarily 
d emands a long-range vision of change . Maitland 
uses no "radical evidence" to speed that change . 
Do not , for exa mple , expect a careful scrutiny of 
how Elaine Pagel's scholarly work , The Gnostic 
Gospels, parallels the mov ements of Christian 
women for change. Even though these gospels 
assert the primacy of Mary Magdalen among Christ's 
dis ciples and cons titute historical evidence for 



the ordination of women, Maitland is an orthodox 
Christian who disdains such heretical evidence. 

Do not, therefore, expect some evidence to make 
its way onto her map. But be assured that some 
provocative bits do appear; the end notes to 
Maitland's book are worth the price of admission. 
Here's a nice turn of phrase: " ••• Mary Daly is 
often more 'orthodox' than she would like to be" 
(209). Here's a tidy biography of a radical nun: 
"Mother Teresa did precisely what other 'pro-
gressive nuns' are accused of doing--she left her 
old order, abandoned her habit in favor of con-
temporary local dress, and formed a new order 
based on simple shared life-style in small groups" 
(201). 

If you've been wondering whatever happened 
after Sr. Theresa Kane confronted the Roman 
Catholic pope, you'll enjoy Sara Maitland's A Map 
of the New Country: Women and Christianity. If 
you can already hum a few bars of "I'm a Kept 
Women in the Bureaucracy," by Carole Etzler, you 
alrady know a great deal about contemporary women 
in Christianity. And if you've written off the 
Christian women who have stayed "behind," this 
book stands as an indictment against such anti-

sororal feeling, even when this book may seem 
quite conservative to all the women who are not 
cartographers but are, by their own assessment, 
discoverers. 

Maitland and company are diligently pursuing 
equitable and enspiriting change, according to 
their own lights; and they are not underestimating 
the task of charting the territory before them. A 
verse by, yes, Carole Etzler summarizes the fem-
inists' commitment to changing Christian institu-
tions: 

But now that I've seen with my eyes 
I can't close them 

Because deep inside me Somewhere I'd 
still know 

The road that my sisters and I have 
to travel 

And my heart would say 'yes' and my 
feet would say 'go'. (195) 

Maitland correctly discerns that her's is "a" map, 
not "the" map. With women striking out, alone and 
together, across so much undiscovered country, 
Maitland's title seems appropriately modest. But 
she does undertake the painstaking task of 
measuring ground. 

Zami: A New Spelling of My Name. By Audre Lorde. 
Watertown, MA. : Persephone Press, 1982. 

Elaine Upton Pugh, Dartmouth College, Department of English 

In an article in a 1980 issue of the journal 
Signs, Ann B. Snitow predicts that women writers 
will develop new genres, go beyond the traditional 
demarcations of, for example, poem, play, novel. 
While male writers experiment with genre--particu-
larly Truman Capote and Norman Mailer who write 
what may be called "faction" (a combination of 
so-called fact and fiction)--it is women writers 
who raise for me the most profound questions about 
fact and fiction, history and art, as well as make 
the most exciting explorations into the uncharter-
ed territories between, for example, poem and 
play, domestic novel and epic, biography and myth. 
From George Eliot's (Mary Ann Evans) "domestic 
epic," Middlemarch, to Ntozake Shange's choreo-
poem, For Colored Girls, to Adrienne Rich's mold-
ing of Susan B. Anthony's letters into verse in 
"Culture and Anarchy," women writers are sub-
verting and re-vising (male) language. 

Audre Lorde's Zami is another such transgeneric 
creation. Zami doesmore than combine history, 
biography, and myth. Zami suggests that the 
boundaries between the three are merely con-
vention, that our intellectual and academic divi-
sions of knowledge have little or no validity in a 

woman's experience. I say "A woman's experience" 
because Zami is very much about a woman and the 
women in her life, the women who make up parts of 
her fluid self. Zami, a Carriacou West Indian 
name "for women who work together as friends and 
lovers," is very much about women's creation of 
women, women's naming of women. 

The first woman in the writer's life is her 
mother, an immigrant Grenadian who came to the 
United States with her husband in 1924. Through 
her harsh and stern, but perhaps secretly com-
passionate mother, the daughter, Audre, comes to 
know of the fruit smells, the warm rain, the 
strong and sensual women of Grenada and Carriacou. 
Life in Harlem in the 1930's and 1940's is par-
ticularly difficult for the poor but not poorest 
immigrant family with three daughters, and Audre 
comes to think of the U.S. as the place of her 
"mother's exile." After high school Audre escapes 
her "mother's house" and difficult family rela-
tions to embark on a journey of discovery through 
1950's Harlem, Stamford, Connecticut, Mexico City, 
Cuernavaca, and finally again New York. The 
search for work, the account of her longing for 

-



I 
books, for poetry, for music, for justice, and for 
women may seem at once fictional and historical, 
imaginary and real. But what Zami shows us is 
that for an extreme outsider--a black, a woman, a 
lesbian, a political leftist-- history is fiction 
and imagination is real. 

Zami is a quest story, but is not merely a 
latter day black American female odyssey. The 
central character is neither hero or - heroine in 
the classical sense. The young, nearly blind, 
awkward Audre does not seek victory but vision. 
Her story's goal is not the closure of a safe 
return to a secure heterosexual and patriarchal 
home because home "is a long way off, a place 
[she] has never been to but knew out of [her] 
mother's mouth." Or, home is an evolving 
community of women living amid terror, poverty, 
and various forms of absence and alienation. Home 
is precarious for a young girl/woman existing in a 
world of racism, homophobia, the Depression, 
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McCarthyism, and Elvis Presley-style macho. 

Some readers may be troubled by the persistent 
loneliness of the teller and by the apparently 
frequent break-up of human relationships. But as 
Eudora, the exiled U.S. woman living in Mexico 
tells Audre, "break-up" is a New York (ie., United 
States) term. The pages of Zami reveal a search 
for continuity amid severe obstacles to survival, 
let alone survival with grace. 

This book should be read ( held) because of its 
pulsating speech, colorful portraits of struggling 
and spirited white and black women, and moving 
vision, and because the pain, courage, and joy 
that are released in its pages can tell us a lot 
about what it is like to be an Other confronting 
the destructive fictions and myth of the melting 
pot. 
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